
FLINTSHIRE COUNTY COUNCIL
17TH MARCH 2023

Minutes of the meeting of Flintshire County Council held as a hybrid meeting on 
Friday, 17th March 2023.

PRESENT: Councillor Mared Eastwood (Chair)
Councillors: Bernie Attridge, Glyn Banks, Marion Bateman, Sean Bibby, Chris 
Bithell, Gillian Brockley, Helen Brown, Mel Buckley, Teresa Carberry, Tina 
Claydon, David Coggins Cogan, Bill Crease, Rob Davies, Chris Dolphin, Rosetta 
Dolphin, David Evans, Gladys Healey, Andy Hughes, Dave Hughes, Ray 
Hughes, Dennis Hutchinson, Alasdair Ibbotson, Paul Johnson, Christine Jones, 
Richard Jones, Simon Jones, Richard Lloyd, Dave Mackie, Allan Marshall, Ryan 
McKeown, Billy Mullin, Debbie Owen, Ted Palmer, Andrew Parkhurst, Mike 
Peers, Michelle Perfect, Vicky Perfect, Carolyn Preece, David Richardson, Ian 
Roberts, Dan Rose, Kevin Rush, Dale Selvester, Jason Shallcross, Sam Swash, 
Linda Thomas, Arnold Woolley and Antony Wren.

IN ATTENDANCE:
Chief Executive, Chief Officer (Governance), Chief Officer (Planning, 
Environment and Economy), Chief Officer (Education and Youth), Chief Officer 
(Streetscene and Transportation), Chief Officer (Housing and Assets), Senior 
Manager (Social Services), Democratic Services Manager, Democratic Services 
Team Leader and Democratic Services Officers.

APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:
Councillors: Mike Allport, Pam Banks, Steve Copple, Paul Cunningham, Adele 
Davies-Cooke, Jean Davies, Ron Davies, Chrissy Gee, David Healey, Roz 
Mansell, Linda Thew and Roy Wakelam.

95. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

None were received.

96. FREEDOM OF THE COUNTY – LORD BARRY JONES

The Chief Executive introduced the report and explained that in 2020, Lord 
Barry Jones would have celebrated 50 years as a parliamentarian representing 
the people of Flintshire. The Council had previously made arrangements for the 
Council Chamber at County Hall to be renamed ‘The Lord Barry Jones Council 
Chamber’ in recognition of this feat.  Unfortunately, due to COVID and the 
restrictions in place at the time, the event did not take place.

It was since suggested that, in addition to the renaming of the Council
Chamber, the Freedom of the County of Flintshire should be bestowed on Lord 
Barry
Jones which would be a fitting tribute to his service and dedication to the local
communities that made up Flintshire.

The nomination, which had been agreed by all the Political Group Leaders 
of the Council, was to grant Lord Barry Jones the Freedom of the County of 
Flintshire, in recognition of his long and distinguished political career.  Lord Jones 



had been an advocate for Flintshire throughout his career and continued to work 
tirelessly for the people, businesses, and community groups across the county. It 
was the highest accolade that a County Council could bestow.

The Freedom of the County was granted under Section 249 (5) of the 
Local
Government Act 1972. The legislation provided that a County Council could grant 
the Freedom of the County to “persons of distinction” and “persons who have, in 
the opinion of the Authority, rendered eminent services to that place or area”.

A resolution to admit Honorary Freemen or Honorary Freewomen must be
passed at a specially convened meeting of the Council, where notice of the
object of the meeting had been given and passed by not less than two-thirds
of the Members of the Council who vote upon it.

The title of Honorary Freemen or Honorary Freewomen in Flintshire was 
purely honorary and did not confer any special rights or privileges.

The Chair welcomed Lord and Lady Jones, and their distinguished guests, 
to the meeting.  She led the tributes to Lord Barry Jones, followed by the Chief 
Executive, commenting on his attendance at civic events where he had 
supported the Chair of the Council.  He was a local man and was best known for 
his passion for the area and the people who lived and worked in the area, where 
he was instrumental in safeguarding and promoting businesses.  

They commended the support Lady Janet had given to Lord Barry 
throughout his career whilst holding important roles in the community herself.  
Investment in the area and business growth was testament to the early work Lord 
Barry Jones had undertaken supporting the development of the Deeside 
Industrial Park, Airbus, the related Aerospace Industries, the A55 Expressway 
and the Flintshire Bridge.

The Leader of the Council, Councillor Ian Roberts, led tributes from the 
Chamber, followed by a number of Members.  They commented on Lord Barry 
Jones being an exemplary example of public service and dedication who had 
worked tirelessly.  He fought against the closures of Courtaulds and Shotton 
Steel Works, followed by working tirelessly since then supporting industrial 
development in Flintshire.  Tributes were then paid by distinguished guests.

Councillor Roberts moved the recommendations in the report, which was 
seconded by Councillor Attridge.

Personal memories were shared and Lord Barry was thanked by all for his 
help and support over the years, including the support for the county.

Lord Barry Jones addressed the Chamber and responded to all comments 
and memories that had been shared.  He thanked the Council for the honour of 
being granted Freedom of the County of Flintshire, and the re-naming of the 
Chamber to be “Lord Barry Jones Council Chamber”. 

RESOLVED:



(a) That the Council confers upon Lord Barry Jones, the Freedom of the 
County of Flintshire under Section 249 of the Local Government Act 1972 
in recognition of his 52 years public service as a parliamentarian and his 
ongoing service and dedication to the local communities that make up 
Flintshire; and

(b) That the Council Chamber be renamed “The Lord Barry Jones Council 
Chamber”.

97. MEMBERS OF THE PRESS AND PUBLIC IN ATTENDANCE

There were 30 members of the public in attendance.

(The meeting started at 11.00 a. m. and ended at 12.55 p.m.)

Chair


